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July 6, 2016 
 

MEMORANDUM 
 
 
TO:   State Board of Regents 
 
FROM:   David L. Buhler 
 
SUBJECT:  Utah Valley University – Wasatch Campus Right-of-way Transfer 
 

Issue 
 

Utah Valley University (UVU) requests Board approval to transfer an undeveloped access road on the 
northern border of the Wasatch Campus to Wasatch County for future development as a public roadway.  A 
developer will purchase half of the access road from UVU for appraised value before it is transferred to the 
County.  Additionally, the University also requests approval to sell up to 20 feet on either side of the access 
road at full appraised value to the developer should it be needed for development of the roadway. 
 

Background 
 
Regent Policy R710, Capital Facilities requires the Board of Regents to approve all disposal of property 
contiguous to an institutional campus.  Currently there is an undeveloped dirt road that runs along the 
northern edge of the UVU Wasatch Campus which provides emergency access to the property.  Wasatch 
County and a developer, who owns property to the north of the access road, have approached the 
University requesting transfer of the access road to the County so that the developer can improve and 
develop his property.  The UVU Board of Trustees reviewed and approved this proposal at its June 16, 
2016 meeting.  
 
An appraisal of the northern access road is being conducted to assess the value of the road.  The 
developer has agreed to reimburse the University half of the appraised value of the road before the 
University transfers the property to the County.  The developer will bear the costs associated with paving 
the road, installing sidewalks, and other necessary improvements and has also agreed to pay full appraised 
value for any additional property (up to 20 feet on either side of the access road) necessary to improve the 
roadway.  The County will maintain the road once completed.  
 
Additional information about this request may be found in the attached letter from the University and the 
accompanying maps and exhibits.  Representatives from Utah Valley University will be available to address 
questions from the Board.  
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Commissioner’s Recommendation 
 

The Commissioner recommends that the Board authorize Utah Valley University to proceed with the 
transfer of the Wasatch Campus northern access road to Wasatch County and to receive reimbursement 
from the developer for half of the access road property and up to 20 feet on either side of the road as 
necessary. 
 
 
 
        ____________________________                                                              
        David L. Buhler 
        Commissioner of Higher Education 
 
DLB/KLH/RPA 
Attachments 
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